[image: image1.jpg]www.carlisle.gov.uk



Overview and scrutiny

corporate resources

Committee Report

Public



Date of Meeting:


12 June 2008

Title:


MEMBERS TRAINING REPORT  2007/08

Report of:


Head of Personnel and Development Services

Report reference:
PPP  58/08

Summary:

The Members Learning and Development Framework approved by Council in August 2004 requires that (annual) progress reports be presented for scrutiny to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee. This is the report for the year 2007/08.

Recommendations:

To note the report.

Contact Officer:
David Williams
Ext:
 7082

Members Training Report 2007 - 2008 




Purpose

Appendix 3 paragraph 4.10 of the Members Learning and Development Framework approved by Council in August 2004 requires that:

Progress reports would be presented to the Executive and to Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee at intervals (at least annually) by the Head of MSES (now P&DS) on behalf of the Steering Group with regard to the MLDP, and by Group Leaders respectively with regard to the usage of their sub-budgets. 

The overall purpose of these reports is to enable progress with Council policy to be described to Executive Members who recommended this policy to Council, and for the same progress to be scrutinised by other Members on behalf of Council.

The purpose of the Group Leader reports derives from the arrangement for funding Members training whereby their respective group has been delegated a sub-budget. That is, they will report on what use they have made of this budget. For the Leader of Council this also means an additional report on the Executive sub-budget.

This is the fourth such report, which has been seen by the Member Learning and Development Group (MLDG) and which, at the request of CROS, is being presented in a more timely fashion than hitherto.

Format

Reflecting the recommendation of the MLDG this report takes the form of firstly a Corporate Report followed by specific reports into the four devolved Member Training Budgets. Thus:

· Part 1. Report by Head of Personnel and Development with regard to the operation of the Framework overall and the activities of the Members Learning and Development Programme (MLDP)

· Part 2. Report by Leader of Council with regard to the activities of the Executive devolved budget

· Part 3. Report by the Conservative Group Leader with regard to the activities of the Conservative devolved budget

· Part 4. Report by the Labour Group Leader with regard to the activities of the Labour Group devolved budget

· Part 5.  Report by the Liberal Democrats Group Leader with regard to the activities of the Liberal Democrats devolved budget.

Recommendations

To note the report.

Part 1. Corporate report

Member Learning and Development Group (MLDG) 

The cross-party ‘Steering Group’ continued to meet in accordance with the Framework, approximately once a quarter.

The MLDG comprises the Portfolio Holder as Chair and 3 Member Training Champions (one from each Group). In addition there is an ‘active substitute’ identified for each Group (in two cases this is a Group Leader) who are also welcome to attend each meeting, and normally do so. All decisions/recommendations made by this group are agreed unanimously.
Member Champions

Two of the Group Champions continued their role throughout the year whereas the vacant position for the Conservative Group was not filled until near the end of the year. 

In addition to attendance at meetings of the MLDG, consultation/liaison with officers, and the mentoring of newly elected Members, these Champions also play an important role within their respective Groups as can be seen within Parts 3 – 5 of this report.
Personal Development Review (PDR)

This is the formal scheme whereby individual Members are assisted to identify their training needs. But once again there was no PDRs conducted during the year. Without there being evidence of some form of individual training needs analysis for Members then our retention of the Charter will be in doubt.

Members Charter

The Council has held the NWEO Charter for Member Development since 2005. All the other authorities in Cumbria have now too reached this standard. 

The MLDG decided last year that we should aspire to achieve the more stretching Level 2 of the Charter by October 2008, which is when the authority is due to be re-assessed. However the Group, perceiving a lack of progress subsequently, have expressed a lack of confidence in our chances of achieving Level 2 and so recently decided to re-apply only for endorsement at Level 1. This however, will not simply be a formality.

This lack of progress will be of some concern to the Council, particularly given our priority of Learning City, As a consequence the MLDG have agreed upon a number of changes to the Members Training Framework, as outlined overleaf. 

Member Learning and Development Programme (MLDP)

This is the corporate programme of learning and updating opportunities organised by P&DS under the guidance and oversight of the MLDG, and made freely available to all Members. Each Member received a copy of the MLDP Directory. 

Participation in the MLDP (excluding ACE) continues to give cause for concern. Although there have been 113 participants this year (better than the 97 there were last year) it is still at the same level as in 2004/5 and we struggle to achieve viable numbers for each organised activity. Indeed one quarter of Members did not engage at all with the MLDP this year

Despite modest levels of attendance the budget for the MLDP this year again proved slightly inadequate, as there was an overspend of 9%. This was covered by a virement from other training budgets.

ACE 

The sub-regional Achieving Cumbrian Excellence (ACE) programme continued to serve as a source of networking and learning for some of our Members, albeit fewer this year. 9 places were taken during 2007-08 (it was 17 the previous year): 3 (2) Labour, 2 (2) Liberal Democrats, and 4 (13) Conservative. Note that officers participate in ACE also.

Funding
In 2007-08 the ‘devolved’ budgets shared out an allocation of £13.9k pro rata and the MLDP had a budget of £10k. This comprises a total budget for Member Training of £23.9k.

The ‘devolved’ budgets include one for the Executive (for Standing Conferences) and one each for the three political Groups. Two of the Groups underspent their budgets. 

The total actually spent on Member Training during 2007-08, excluding Travel and Subsistence, was £19.5k (compared to £20k last year and £23.1k in 2005-06). This amounts to £375 per Member (it was £385 per head last year and £444 in 2005-06).

Mentoring

A formal but optional mentoring scheme for Members exists with a few volunteer Members trained to carry out the role of Mentors. Although this is a scheme that can be of benefit to all Members it is known that at least some of the newly elected Members have benefited from it this year.

Learning Targets

The authority has agreed targets in support of its Learning City priority, data for which is recorded, and reported publicly, as Local Performance Indicators.

There is one such indicator related to Members training and it is LP 80 (% of Elected Members taking part in learning and development activities). This embraces all such activity including on the MLDP, with ACE, and that organised by the Groups with their delegated budgets. 

The target is, understandably, set at 100%. The figure for 2007/8 is 85%.

Framework for Members Training

As indicated above, the MLDG have been discussing changes to the way we design and deliver Members training in order to refresh our approach. This will necessitate a formal report to Council to amend the existing Framework for Members Learning and Development.

Group Leaders and Member Champions are being consulted currently on these proposals, which will then need to go through the Executive and CROS.

David Williams

Head of Personnel and Development


30 May 2008 

Part 2. Executive budget report

This Budget funds attendance at Standing Conferences for a specified number of delegates.  Delegates can be Conservative, Labour, Liberal Democrat or Independent Members of the Council.

During the 2007 – 2008 financial year, this budget funded attendance at four different conferences, and the total places taken was nine.  This included attendance at the Local Government Association (LGA) Annual Conference by the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council and a Member of the Labour Group.  The North West Charter Seventh Annual Celebration Event was attended by The Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development, one Member from the Conservative Group and one Member from the Labour Group.   The Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development also attended the North Human Resources Briefing.   

EXECUTIVE TRAINING BUDGET 2007 - 2008

Allocation 
4,500.00

Expenditure
2,289.96

Remaining 
2,210.04

Councillor Mike Mitchelson

Leader of Council

Part 3 Conservative Group Budget Report

During the financial year 2007-2008 the Conservative Group consisted of nineteen Members, six of these being Executive Members.  

The majority of courses attended by Group Members were zero cost to the Authority in terms of participation, these being provided through Achieving Cumbrian Excellence (ACE), Local Government Information Unit (LGiU), National Association of Councillors (NAC) and other organisations.

In total twenty-two places were taken on nineteen different courses or conferences by eleven Members.  The courses and conferences attended were all of relevance to the work of the City Council and the individual responsibilities of Members.  Areas covered included planning and development, tourism planning, community engagements, disability, crime prevention and safety, finance, Local Government White Paper developments and environmental issues.  

In addition, one Member was part funded from this budget to attend the Fastrack Young Councillors Leadership Academy Programme, this will complete in October 2008.  

Information and learning from courses or conferences is shared with all Members of the Group to ensure full value is gained from attendance’s.

GROUP TRAINING BUDGET 2007 - 2008

Allocation 
3,600.00

Expenditure
   837.00

Remaining
2,762.55

Cllr Mike Mitchelson

Conservative Group Leader 

Part 2 Appendix 1

Members Training Budgets

Standing Conferences 2008 - 09

Below is the list of conferences approved by the Leader to be paid for from the devolved Executive Training budget.

Members wishing to attend any other conferences would need to be funded from other sources e.g. devolved Group Budgets.

The figure in brackets indicates the maximum number of approved places at each event.

LGA Annual Conference (3)

LGA General Assembly (London) (1) 

CIPFA (1)

Northern Personnel Briefing (1)

NWRA AGM and Conference(2)

RTPI Planning Summer School (2)

National Association of Councillors AGM & Conference (1) **

AAONB National Association for Areas of Outstanding Beauty  (1)

CLES Centre for Local Economic Strategies (1)

LGIU AGM & National Conference (1)

Chartered Institute of Housing (1)

LGA Rural Commission (2) 

LGA Urban Commission (2) 

NWEO Charter Event (1)

Apse National Annual Conference (1)

Border Visions (2)

** Study Weekends would need to be funded from Group Budgets

Part 4. Labour Group budget

The Budget for Members Training & Development which was allocated to the Labour Group for 2007/08 was used for a variety of developmental purposes. 

The Group staged two successful Development events, so called away days that had useful external inputs and perspectives on current issues in local government. In addition a number of Group Members fed back on their own experience from training events and it is likely that this successful approach will be adopted again in the coming year. 

In addition we utilised funding to support the attendance of one Group member on the nationally recognised IDEA Leadership Academy; a residential module based programme. 

Two members of the Group attended the APSE National Environmental Services conference and we also had attendance at the annual LGA Conference on Culture, Tourism and Sport. Other national events attended included sessions on the Development of Shared Services, the national agenda relating to Local Area Agreements and national and regional Housing events. Finally one of our members attended the Planning Summer School.  

At a more local level a number of members attended events around the issues of working with Diverse Communities and the Labour Group were well represented at the session on awareness raising in relation to Gypsy/Travellers. Our O&S members attended a range of sessions devoted to the development of O&S Skills. 

The Member Champion for the Group together with myself continue to play an active role in seeking out development opportunities and always seek to support the work of the Members Learning & Development Group. We will shortly be refreshing Personal Development Plans for our Group members and will continue to seek to ensure that all Group members have access to development opportunities that reflect the changing role of Councillors and the emerging national context within which that change will happen. 

Councillor Michael Boaden

Labour Group Leader

Part 5. Liberal Democrats Group budget

Members attended 19 courses or events during the year with a total expenditure of £835, with £665 remaining this was largely because, as in previous years several courses were free, and one event was cancelled. 

Courses and Seminars attended

Crime Prevention Secured by Design – Cllr Graham

Leadership Academy – Cllr Allison

Leadership Academy Graduation Ceremony – Cllr Allison

Sustainable Fuel and Transport Solutions – Cllr Allison

Community Engagement – Cllr P Farmer

e-learning for Cumbrian Elected Members – Cllr N Farmer

Trading Standards event – Cllrs P & N Farmer

Future Homes – Balancing Supply and demand - Cllrs P & N Farmer

Urban Design Guide – Cllr Allison

Enterprise and Business Excellence in Cumbria – Cllr P Farmer

Rhetoric or Reality – A future for Rural Services – Cllr Allison

The Call for Community Action – Cllr Allison

Planning and Wind Power Workshop – Cllr Allison, Cllrs p & N Farmer

Community Safety – Cllr P Farmer

Empowering your LSP – Cllr Allison

Given the above, I do not propose that the Budget is reduced rather that Members take more initiative in suggesting courses they may wish to attend. I have sent a note to Member the Member’s Learning and Development Working Group about the changes in the way accounts are to be presented, so as to make them more understandable to Members, particularly at Budget time.

Cllr Trevor Allison

Liberal Democrat Group Leader
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